 BOARD OF HEALTH
MINUTES
March 9, 2021


The regular monthly meeting of the Board of Health of the Township of Mahwah was held via Zoom video conference. The meeting was called to order at 7:34 PM by Board of Health President, George Cimis. 

The Opening Statement was read according to the Sunshine Law and was followed by Roll Call:
 

PRESENT:		 Mr.  Cimis
			 Dr.  DeMaria
			 Mrs. DeSilva
			 Ms.  Esty	
			 Mr.  Harris	 
		 	 Mr.  LoFaso			 
		
								  	          
PROFESSIONALS:	 Mrs. Gina Behre, Health Officer
			 Mrs. Diane Homler, REHS
			 Mr.  Jeffrey Mason, BOH Attorney
		 Mrs. Marianne Campbell, Administrative Secretary	                  	      Mrs. Kathryn Hagan, Recording Secretary

ABSENT:		 Mr. Matysiak



APPROVAL OF FEBRUARY 2021 MEETING MINUTES

Moved by Mrs. DeSilva and, seconded by Mr. LoFaso and, unanimously agreed by all present to approve the February 2021 Meeting Minutes.



APPROVAL OF HEALTH ACTIVITIES REPORT FOR FEBRARY 2021

Moved by Mrs. DeSilva and, seconded by Ms. Esty to approve the Health Activities Report for February 2021.

Mrs. DeSilva requested information pertaining to the dog bite incident on Page 4 of the Report.  Mr. Maas clarified that this dog was rescued from a shelter organization and bit its new owners.  The animal was quarantined at Tyco’s facility and subsequently returned to the rescue organization for further rehab/training.  When deemed adoptable, it would be made available for rehoming.

Mr. Cimis requested further clarification of the eight animal investigations which took place during the month of February. Mr. 
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Maas replied that several of these calls were consults regarding rabies vaccination and reports of dead/ill animals in roadways.

Mr. Cimis queried the numerous recall/embargo inspections.  Mrs. Homler stated a listeria outbreak from a brand of soft queso cheeses required field inspections of local retail food establishments to ensure product was removed from the shelves.  

The outreach was two-fold in that many of our establishments have employees who might have purchased these products and have it at home for their own personal consumption.  None of said product was found in any Mahwah establishment and the owners stated they did not purchase items from that manufacturer.  Mrs. Campbell noted this was the first time in many years that the State Health Department requested Local Health Departments take action on a food recall.

Mr. Cimis requested information on the summons written regarding a dog released from quarantine.  Mrs. Homler explained this dog had bitten, been quarantined and the owner failed to provide a veterinarian’s certificate of release.  After several attempts to gain cooperation from the dog’s owner, she was compelled to issue a summons.  The owner failed to appear in court [FTA].  The next court date is scheduled for April 6th.

Mr. Cimis wished to understand why the Sheraton has a pending abatement from 2019.  Mr. Maas stated the kitchen is currently closed per his conversation with the establishment’s Chief Engineer.  Allegedly new racks have been ordered and are awaiting installation.    A pre-operational inspection will be required prior to any scheduled reopening.  An anticipated date for this has not yet been established.

Mrs. Campbell stated that the owner of a rental unit at 5 Scherer Place has made the necessary repairs and this complaint was abated in early March.  This will be reflected on next month’s report.  

There being no further questions or discussion, the Health Activities Report for February 2021 was unanimously approved.



APPROVAL OF HEALTH OFFICER’S REPORT FOR FEBRUARY 2021

Moved by Dr. DeMaria and, seconded by Ms. Esty to approve the Health Officer’s Report for February 2021.

Mrs. Behre stated Executive Order #225 was recently issued from the Governor’s office which allows religious venues to increase indoor capacity to fifty percent, and college-level sporting events will be 
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permitted two spectators per athlete.  When the CALI [Covid Activity 
Level Index] Report recedes back into “Moderate” territory with no outbreaks, Long-term Care Facilities will again be allowed limited visitors.  

Mrs. Behre advised that the Johnson & Johnson vaccine recently received a federal Emergency Use Authorization.  New Jersey has received approximately 70,000 doses at the local level and an additional 22,500 for our federal partners (i.e. Walgreens, CVS.)  At this moment much of the J&J supply will be directed to the homeless and those living in domestic violence shelters.  

Mrs. Behre was pleased to announce the success of our first COVID-19 vaccine clinic held at the Senior Center on March 3rd.    Extensive planning was involved and she commended the cooperation between various Departments (i.e. Administration, Health and OEM) as well as the invaluable assistance from the many CERT and MEMS volunteers who gave freely of their time and effort to ensure a successful event.   

Fortunately, no adverse reactions occurred at the clinic, however, five participants were deferred due to inability to pass the health screening.  In these instances, the nurses determined it was best that these individuals receive their vaccine in a medical setting where any potential negative reaction could be addressed expeditiously.

Mrs. Behre noted the tedious nature of the State registration process; inoculation and demographic information of each vaccine recipient must be uploaded in a prescribed format into the New Jersey Immunization Information System (NJIIS) within 24 hours.

Mr. Harris applauded Mrs. Behre’s time, effort and dedication to the Township in the midst of an unprecedented public health crisis.

There being no further questions or comments, the Health Officer’s Report for January 2021 was unanimously approved.
  


REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES


Mr. LoFaso provided an update to the Board regarding the status of the Mission Statement being developed by himself, Mr. Matysiak, Mr. Cimis and Mr. Mason.  Mr. Mason provided the Ten Essentials of the Local Board of Health which are generated by the State Health Department. These tenets were incorporated into the Mission Statement.  When finalized, the Mission Statement will be posted on the Board of Health page on the Township website.
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Mrs. Behre will forward an infographic created by the State to Mrs. Campbell regarding posting of Board of Health Mission Statements, objectives and services.   The Members voted unanimously to table finalizing the document until the April meeting.  This will provide time for additional review and finessing by the Health Officer and the Committee.



REPORT OF ATTORNEY


Mr. Mason provided an update on the progress of implementing a Surety Bond for the impoundment of animals.  In consultation with Tyco Animal Control, it was determined the incident concerning the biting dog, Bella, was an anomaly.  In the case of Bella, the Judge ruled to waive the fees to the dog’s owner leaving Tyco with no recourse to secure payment.  Tyco is in the process of updating their Agreement Contract with an animal’s owners to allow for the submission of a credit card on file to be billed monthly should an impoundment occur.  Mr. Mason reiterated that because the Judge has discretion on a case-by-case basis, implementing such a requirement may be for naught.  In light of this new information, it was determined by the Board not to move forward to making any changes to the Ordinance at this time.




CORRESPONDENCE

Mrs. Campbell presented a Letter of Resignation provided by Mr. LoFaso.  Mr. LoFaso will be resigning from the Board of Health effective March 15, 2021.  The search for a replacement to fill the seat will commence immediately.  The Members thanked Mr. LoFaso for his service and perspective these last few years, and they wished him well in his future endeavors.


[bookmark: _GoBack]

OTHER BUSINESS

A motion to waive the reading of Resolution 2021-06 was made by Mrs. DeSilva and, seconded by Dr. DeMaria and, unanimously carried.
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Resolution #2020-06:  Public Health Nursing Contract 2021

Introduced:	Mrs. DeSilva
Second:		Mr.  Harris


Mrs. Campbell noted that HARP levied its standard 2.5% increase in the 2021 Contract, but is also charging an additional $4,300 to help underwrite the significant overage in the number of nursing hours being utilized during the pandemic.    Mrs. Campbell also advised that she had received the Certification of Funds from the Township CFO which is required in order for the Board to enter into this contract.


Roll Call:		6 Ayes; 1 Absent

Motion carries.




Mrs. Behre stated that the County will also be providing a vaccine registration phone number for New Bridge Medical Center.  Individuals who do not have email or internet will be able to register at this number with a live operator.  She will provide that number shortly.

Mr. Maas informed the Board that plans have been made to hold a drive-thru Rabies Clinic in Mahwah on Saturday, March 27th.  Dr. Jennifer Rose of Pets Aloud Veterinary Clinic will be the attending veterinarian, and Tyco will be on site to assist with animal handling.  Assistance will also be provided by Mahwah DPW and CERT.  A clinic flyer will be posted in key locations throughout the township and the event will also be posted on the Township website and on the outdoor bulletin board located at the Mahwah train station.

Mrs. Behre was in contact with Joanne Wendolowski (HARP) to inform her that additional doses of vaccine are expected next week, and she inquired as to HARP’s availability to staff a second clinic for Mahwah, Montvale and Rivervale.  A definitive date has not been set yet with HARP, however, Mrs. Behre would like to distribute 100 of the doses received to Mahwah residents 75 and older.    

On March 15th, the State will add educators to the rolls of those eligible to receive vaccines and she already has had several inquiries from school superintendents.  Mrs. Behre would prefer to see educators utilize the services of the County for vaccine and keep the local clinics specific to the senior and more vulnerable population.
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Mrs. Campbell stated that Mahwah was provided a unique opportunity to directly schedule vaccine appointments for first responders at the New Bridge site.  She spent many hours securing appointments for nearly fifty Fire Department, OEM and CERT members.  She also noted that the Mahwah Senior Center currently has a call line set up to assist seniors over age 75 in securing appointments as well, and the Senior Director, Aly Duroy, has worked tirelessly in accomplishing this task.

Mrs. Behre indicated that HARP will be able to assist residents age 75+ to obtain appointments at the Bergen County Mega Site.  Up to 200 slots will be available each day. The township can provide the names and numbers of eligible seniors to HARP who will make the phone calls, do the health screening and provide appointment times to those capable of getting to the Meadowlands. 

Mr. Mason inquired whether there was any data available to indicate how many township residents have been vaccinated.  Mrs. Behre feels that this information could probably be obtained from the registration databases in the future.  She stated that currently there is a focus on reaching the homebound senior population via a mobile unit as is being done already in Essex County.  Mrs. Homler offered to contact the director at Meals on Wheels for any leads on homebound individuals who might be in need of a vaccine. 

Mrs. Homler received notice from Brandywine Senior Living that 62 of their 77 residents have received the second dose of the vaccine.  With regard to the staff, 46 have received two doses and 19 have received the first dose.  Early on, staff members were refusing vaccine, however, education is helping to alleviate vaccine hesitancy.



PUBLIC COMMENTS

No public present.


A motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:43 pm was made by Mrs. DeSilva and, seconded by Mr. LoFaso and, unanimously agreed to by all present.

The next meeting is scheduled for April 13, 2021, at 7:30 pm.


Respectfully submitted,



Kathryn Hagan	 
Recording Secretary
